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STUDENT FEE ADVISORY COMMITTEE

2008-09 Academic Year

Meeting #2

Friday, November 7, 2008

8:30 a.m., USU-205

Members Present: Robinson (chair), Chavez, Denila, Kearney, Soni, Swetland, Taylor, Thyden, Troutner, Yutrzenka
Members Absent: Hata, Bustamante, Montano, Rice

Staff Attendees: Eckhous, Gleason, Sanchez

Guests Present: David Benedict, Wayne Stickney, Robert de Wit, Vu Mai

1. Welcome and Introductions. Vice President Robinson, chair of the committee, called the meeting to order at 8:50 a.m. Robinson welcomed attendees and asked them to introduce themselves. 
2. Approval of Agenda and Minutes. The agenda for the November 7, 2008, meeting was approved (10-0-0). The minutes of the May 2, 2008 meeting were approved (10-0-0). 

3. Beach Legacy Referendum Proposal: Benedict and Stickney distributed copies of the Beach Legacy Referendum proposal and gave a PowerPoint slide presentation. Benedict said that CSULB has a tradition of athletic success, which is being challenged by a need for more scholarship funding and improved facilities, the state budget crisis and other pressures. The proposal for the Beach Legacy Fund (BLF) is for a new student fee of $95 per semester ($70 for summer session), to be implemented in fall 2010. The amount of the fee would be adjusted for inflation every three years. The capital priorities for the BLF would be to:
· build three lighted synthetic/durable turf playing fields,

· construct a lighted track and field/soccer complex and

· enhance usage of the swimming pool by adding lights, locker rooms and restrooms.

Benedict said that the Associated Students, Inc. would benefit from the BLF, since more than $800,000 per year that the ASI gives to Intercollegiate Athletics through Beach Pride would be redirected back to ASI. Additionally, approximately $800,000 would revert to the IRA (Instructional Related Activities) fund.

Benedict said that women’s rowing would be added as a NCAA sponsored sport.

Benedict said that the net annual increase for Intercollegiate Athletics (ICA) from the BLF would be $5,293,960. The total annual operating funding would be $2,730,000; and the total yearly investment in capital projects is projected to be $2,563,960. 

The presentation indicated that Long Beach State Athletics ranks at the bottom of student fees per student ($43) compared with other Big West athletic departments. Benedict said that while we have regularly beaten these other teams, we are losing leverage in recruiting because our facilities are not as good.

Troutner asked why the fee would be assessed beginning fall of 2010 instead of fall 2009. Benedict responded that planning will take a year. 
Denila said that results of a survey of students taken two years ago indicated the perception that they are giving too much to athletic scholarships and she said there may be a backlash. Benedict said there is a need to educate students that we are not asking for more than our competitors have, or more than what is allowed by the NCAA.

Chavez asked what role the women’s rowing club will have in establishing the team. Benedict said these students will be included in the discussion.

Soni asked about the fee for the Recreation and Wellness Center. Taylor responded that the fee will be $110 per semester. Soni pointed out that if all the fees are totaled, including the BLF and Recreation and Wellness Center fees, they amount to $734 per year. Benedict said this will place us ninth within the CSU. Robinson pointed out that this is not a static ranking; in all likelihood, other campuses may be increasing fees. 

Robinson said this committee will not make the decision to implement this fee. If we approve this request to conduct a referendum, the proposal will go to the students for a vote.
Soni asked if the proposal would go straight to a referendum or through the ASI Senate. Robinson said it would be routed through the ASI for appropriate consultation, but this would not be an ASI fee. The result of the referendum, and recommendations received from other consulting bodies, would be advisory to the president. Whether the referendum passes or fails, The SFAC has to make a recommendation to the president.

Kearney asked if the total of $344 in BLF fees would go to Athletics. Benedict answered that it would. Swetland asked if that figure includes IRA funds. Taylor said it does not; only BLF funds.

Kearney pointed out that athletic scholarships have not been fully funded for a long time, and this is a huge problem for CSULB.
Robinson said that when the Beach Pride referendum passed, there was no mechanism for fee increases. He asked how scholarships are being funded. Benedict said partial scholarships are offered. Athletes at other CSU campuses are receiving more.
Swetland asked about the projected 2010-11 BLF funding, i.e., how was the ICA net increase of $5,293,960 arrived at, as the projected total BLF funding is $6,930,000? Benedict said the $1,636,040.69 that now comes from the ASI and IRA was subtracted from the larger figure. 
Swetland inquired about what will happen to the funds after the capital improvements have been completed in approximately 14 years. Benedict said there will be continuing costs for maintenance and staff, and the life of the facilities is a factor. A continual investment will be needed. Swetland asked if the fee increases (every three years) will cover these costs. Benedict said it isn’t known if they will.
Swetland stated that the presentation is not accurate in its depiction of where ASI will allocate funds, and requested that the presentation be corrected. Benedict said that will be done.

Soni asked if the scholarships will be doubled. Stickney said that of the new ICA funding, $900,000 will go to scholarships.
Troutner asked how Athletics covers scholarships in excess of what is received from the ASI. Benedict said the rest of what is given as scholarships comes from fundraising.
Taylor inquired about the amount of flexibility in how the funds are spent. Benedict answered that projections have been made; there may be budget cuts.

Kearney asked how the fundraising is going. Benedict said that Athletics had the best year ever for fundraising last year, but to reach the level needed, it is critical to raise endowment dollars.
Committee members asked about making recommendations to alter the proposal. Robinson said that is not our job; the burden is on the requesting department for its proposal.

Chavez asked why Athletics is requesting a paper ballot vote, versus an online election. Stickney said a paper ballot vote would be more secure. Troutner reported that the online process is very secure. 
Robinson said this committee will determine if the referendum will be conducted online or with paper ballots. The committee can agree with the request or not. A subcommittee will be formed to oversee the referendum, as required by Executive Order 1034. The subcommittee will plan how to publicize the pros and cons of the issue and present its recommendations to the full SFAC committee. The full committee is charged with publicizing the referendum, through the subcommittee. We cannot allow any skewing of information.
Chavez asked if passage of the referendum requires a majority or a super majority. Robinson said that EO 1034 mandates a majority of the voting students.
Soni asked that if we do not approve the request today, when is the next time it could be presented. Robinson said that can happen at any time.
Swetland moved, Taylor seconded to approve the request to send the Beach Legacy Fund proposal to referendum. The motion passed (9-0-1).

Members volunteering to serve on the referendum subcommittee were Robinson, Denila, Thyden, Chavez, Taylor, Troutner, Swetland and Yutrzenka. 
4. Student ID Card Fee: An overview of ID Card Services was distributed by de Wit, spelling out its background, the services it provides, infrastructure, capital plan and operating statement. He explained that the ID card is more than a card, it is an integrated system that acts as a Beach Club debit card, meal card, gift card and it is used in the copier labs, etc. The office has contracted with Off-Campus Solutions to expand acceptance of the ID card off campus with neighborhood vendors. Other CSU campuses do between five and 10 percent more business with their card systems.
ID Card Services had annual expenses of $337,256 in FY 2007-08. In addition to capital costs, there are financial investments. The mainframe system is near the end of its life, so it is known that there will be that expense. The expenses average about $10 per year per student.

Swetland asked about the $5 per semester fee that each student pays. Taylor said the fee is not for the card itself, but for the cost to support it.

Swetland asked if ID Card Services breaks even on the card; de Wit replied that the Shops do not receive the funds. Taylor said the university is billed annually, and the Shops offer proposals for upgrades. Financial Management determines if the expenses can be afforded.

Swetland asked if some of the costs are assigned to the Forty-Niner Shops, as it benefits from its use. Taylor said the Shops may prefer a debit card, but the ID card is best for the students.
Swetland said the card benefits some students more than others. Taylor said that, like all fees, not all students make use of the benefits of the service, but all students need the ID card.

Swetland asked if any of the money students pay for the residence halls goes to the ID card. Taylor answered that it does not.
Swetland asked about the annual income from the ID card; de Wit indicated that the total annual operating budget to operate the card in FY 2007-08 was $337,256. An additional $22,170 was received through additional credits, such as the $5 fee for replacement of lost cards.

Soni noted the handout material indicated that ID Card Services is operating at a loss, and asked where the funds come from. According to de Wit, the Shops front the money and it comes back to ID Card Services as depreciation.

Troutner asked how many card readers there are on campus; de Wit reported that most card readers are paid for by the campus vendors who use them.

Troutner asked about the possibility of an outside vendor for ID card services. Taylor said that has been looked into, and while there may be no operating cost charged, the hardware and software are very expensive, and the university would have to run it. Troutner asked which department would consider possible vendors. Taylor said it would be Procurement.

Denila asked if the name of the fee can be changed from ID Card Fee to ID Card Services Fee, so there would be less confusion as to what the fee is for. Taylor said there would be no problem in doing that and requested that she be sent the new fee name.

5. Online Student Fee Request Form: Eckhous said that the fee request process has been cumbersome and lengthy, so with the new E.O. 1034, we are initiating an online fee request process. Mai distributed a handout showing how it will perform. 
Taylor left the meeting at 10:35 a.m.

Gleason asked how the fund name is determined. Eckhous said it is suggested by the requesting department.

Soni said there may be confusion in the term, “Requesting Department” and suggested that a field be added for “Requesting College.” Eckhous said a field will be added. Soni also suggested that “Fund Name” be changed to “Fund Account Name.”
Eckhous said that departments requesting fees will continue to be encouraged to submit supplemental information to the committee. 
Troutner asked who checks the figures of the requests costs. Eckhous said she receives the online requests and reviews the financial details of the requests.
Soni asked whether the field that asks what fee amount the department recommends is needed; perhaps this committee can determine the amount of the fees. Eckhous replied that the requestor recommends a fee amount and needs the flexibility to determine the amount of the fee.

Eckhous said the requestors will print their fee request form and circulate it to obtain signatures. The request form will be posted online for review by members of this committee. The request will be put on the agenda for the next meeting. Requestors will be able to go back to the link to make copies or to check the status of the request. The requestor will enter an email address and will receive an email with the same information as seen on the online form, with a permanent link to the form.
Robinson asked if this will be tested with faculty. Eckhous said David Huckaby of Biological Sciences agreed to do a test run.
Gleason said this process will make it easier to put information about fees online so that this committee has access to it.

The committee discussed the Beach Legacy Fund referendum.

Robinson said this committee advises the president. After the referendum, if we have a difference of opinion, we can communicate this to the president, along with the results of the referendum.

Troutner asked what the subcommittee can change about the referendum’s proposal. Robinson said our advice to the president may be different than the proposal, but the subcommittee cannot change what goes to the students.

Troutner asked if the subcommittee can determine if the referendum is conducted online or by paper ballots. Robinson said the subcommittee can determine that because that is process, not part of the proposal.

There was a discussion of the responsibility of ASI officers and their dedication and responsibility to represent all CSULB students. The ASI executives represent all students, not just the ASI.

6. Adjournment: The meeting was adjourned at 11:20 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Sanchez

Student Services

(These minutes have not been approved.)
